HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
3rd July, 2002

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
4.30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Val Burgoyne - in the Chair


Councillors Heywood, Memory, B.P. Murphy and Wilkinson


Mrs. Brierley, Mrs. Dixon, Mrs. Thompson and Mr. Wheelton - 



Co-opted Members

11.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Beaumont, Fernandez and Perkins.

12.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 5th June, 2002, were approved as a correct record.

13.
ROTA VISITING REVIEWING PANEL

(Previous Minute 4 - 5th June, 2002)


Arising from Minute 4 of 5th June, 2002, (a) it was reported that Councillor Hudson had confirmed Councillors Payne and Witkowski would represent the Social Services Panel on the Rota Visiting Reviewing Panel and (b) Councillor B.P. Murphy submitted his apologies for the next meeting of that Panel.

14.
INAPPROPRIATE ADJUSTMENTS TO NHS WAITING LISTS

(Previous Minute 6 - 5th June, 2002)


The Director of Personnel and Performance confirmed that , as the Regulations and Guidance regarding the overview and scrutiny of health did not become effective until January,2003, the Independent Review had been undertaken within a framework agreed with the Salford Royal NHS Trust .

15.
LOCAL INVESTMENT FINANCE TRUST (LIFT) - PROGRESS

Nicola King of the Salford Primary Care Trust gave a verbal update on the process by which comments had been sought upon the LIFT proposals details of which had been given to the Committee at their meeting on 1st May, 2002:

· Stalls had been provided at local areas (markets etc.) to communicate with  the public, and seek their opinions on, the proposals.  This had generated a very good response form over 300 people who had  indicated a willingness to continue their involvement in the process in an informal manner.

· Presentations had been given to, or were scheduled for, Community Committees.

· Meetings had been held to determine the aspirations of general practitioners and received overwhelming support.

· Meetings were to be organised with representatives of the Voluntary Sector and, if requested, with service providers such as opticians, chemists etc.

The next stage in the process would involve the development of recommendations as to (a) the options for sites in Eccles, Pendleton, Swinton and Walkden where the local centres for Health and Social Care might be based and (b) the type of specialist services which might be offered at each Centre.  Accordingly, Ms. King explained the factors which had been taken into account in determining location and gave the Committee a provisional indication of possible sites and services which might be available at each.  It was anticipated that the four Health and Social Care Centres together with the NDC facilities in Lower Kersal and Charlestown would be completed by the end of 2004.  

16.
PERFORMANCE INDICATORS - SERVICES FOR CHILDREN AND ADULTS

The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report containing statistical information on the performance of her Directorate on services for children and adults.  


The Director reported that it was hoped that, in the long-term, the disappointing statistics for educational qualifications of children looked after by the local authority should improve as the benefits of initiatives such as Quality Protects became apparent.


Members noted the difficulties which officers had encountered in determining the ethnicity of customers.  This was a sensitive area as officers were not allowed to infer ethnicity but had to secure a response from the customer.  This process sometimes provoked an aggressive response.  Members discussed possible reasons for the situation including that respondents might be unable to perceive the relationship between their ethnicity and the service which they required.


It was noted that the Performance Indicator on the cost of services for children looked after was complex and that changes reflected savings arising from the balance of care between residential/nursery/at home rather than payment to providers.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that the Director of Community and Social Services simplify the terminology used in reports of this nature.

17.
CHILDREN SERVICES - IMPLEMENTATION OF ACTION PLAN

(Previous Minute 47 - 3rd April, 2002)


The Director of Community and Social Services submitted (a) a report referring to the inspection which had been undertaken of the Children Services in October, 2001, and (b) details of progress to date in implementing the Action Plan which had been developed in response to the Inspector’s recommendations.


The report (i) indicated that progress had generally been good and (ii) identified areas where progress had been slowed by difficulties in recruiting staff or diverting resources to other priorities.


Members expressed concern that the recruitment problems experienced by the Family Placement Service could, if not resolved, have a detrimental impact upon foster parents.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted and that the Director of Community and Social Services submit a further report in six months.

18.
CHILDREN LOOKED AFTER BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY - MEMBER ATTENDANCE AT QUALITY REVIEWS

The Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report (a) setting out the frequency within which the cases of children looked after by the local authority must be reviewed, (b) describing the arrangements in Salford whereby the statutory review was followed by a Quality Review, involving two Elected or Co-opted Members and the responsible Principal Manager, to ensure that the Authority was meeting its responsibilities and identify trends in the Service and (c) containing details of the attendance by Members in Quality Reviews held in the period 1st November, 2001, to 31st May, 2002.


The Committee discussed whether (i) a possible reason why Members might have failed to attend a Review was that they were unaware that the proposed date could be changed and (ii) notice of the review was sent to Members in advance.


AGREED:
THAT the Director of Community and Social Services ensure that the programme of Reviews for the next 12 months is posted to Members and report to the next meeting of the Rota Visiting Reviewing Panel on the abovementioned issues.

19.
BOLTON, SALFORD AND TRAFFORD MENTAL HEALTH PARTNERSHIP

Lezli Boswell, Chief Executive of the NHS Trust for the abovementioned Partnership and the Director of Community and Social Services submitted a report on progress towards the integration of Health and Social Care Mental Health Services in Salford by indicating that the Cabinet at its meeting on 18th June, 2002, had:

· Approved the future provider role of Bolton, Salford and Health Partnership within an integrated approach.

· Endorsed the recruitment of a Director of Adult Mental Health Services for Salford.

· Approved a development of joint Mental Health Services by making an application for integrated provision under Section 31 of the Health Act 1999.

· Agreed to the retention, until the Director of, and Lead Member for, Community and Social Services agreed alternative arrangements, of the existing policy, procedures and operational standards in Mental Health Care.

· Noted the secondment arrangements for staff which were to be the subject of consultation with staff organisations.

Ms. Boswell gave a brief verbal report on the next stages in the process including that interviews for the Director were scheduled for 17th July, 2002.

Members referred to the wide geographical area covered by the Partnership and asked which of the Local Authorities would be responsible for scrutinising overall service.  Reference to the letter from the Department of Health (referred to in Minute     20   below) indicated that this had not yet been clarified although each local authority would be responsible for scrutinising the delivery of services in their district.  

AGREED:
(1) THAT a visit by the Committee - provisionally in September, 2002, -to the Bolton, Salford and Trafford Mental Health Partnership be approved.



(2) THAT consideration be given, at a future meeting, to the issues upon which the Committee would like to receive further reports by the Chief Executive of the Partnership.

20.
LOCAL AUTHORITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY - RESPONSE OF THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH

(Previous Minute 45 - 3rd April, 2002)


A copy of the response of the Department of Health to the comments made by Committee on the draft policy to implement Local Authority Overview and Scrutiny of Health was submitted:

· The Department would consider the resource implications of the new policy and whether additional resources would be made available as part of the wider spending review.

· Guidance would build upon suggestions submitted on how a joint vision towards improvement could be developed.

· Guidance would clarify the potential for co-opting additional Members and the role of Councillors.

· Models were being developed to address the need to prevent multiple scrutiny of NHS Trust which provides services across more than one local authority (Minute    19  above refers).

· Regulations would clarify the meaning of substantial development or substantial variation to development.

· Initiatives were being developed by National Health and Local Government Organisations to provide more information, training and development to support the implementation of overview and scrutiny of health.

Members noted that, in early Autumn, a four week listening exercise would be undertaken on the regulations and guidance.

AGREED:
THAT the response of the Department of Health be noted.

21.
SURE START

Sue Slater and other officers of Sure Start gave a presentation on the work of the Initiative with parents and potential parents to promote the physical, intellectual and social development of babies and young people with a view to breaking the cycle of disadvantage.  Accordingly, the presentation set out:

· The nationally set aims, objectives and targets of Sure Start.

· The staffing structure of the Teams which managed Sure Start and delivered its services in Salford.

· The geographic areas covered by Sure Start and those in which programmes were to be developed.

· Details of progress to date.

AGREED:
(1) THAT representatives of Sure Start be thanked for their presentation and be invited to report further when the Project is more established or likely to be expanded.



(2) THAT the possibility of visiting the areas covered by Sure Start be considered.

22.
WORK PLAN AND FORWARD PLAN

The Committee’s work plan for 2002/03 together with Salford City Council’s Forward Plan of key decisions for the four month period commencing on 1st July, 2002, were submitted.


AGREED:
(1) THAT an item be included on the agenda for the September meeting of the Committee to enable (a) a short report to be submitted on progress on the Best Value Review of Services for Older People and (b) the future direction of Best Value Reviews in general.




(2) THAT it be noted that the Director of Personnel and Performance is developing a protocol for how Scrutiny Committees should deal with issues such as homelessness which have implications for more than one Committee.




(3) THAT a report on homelessness be included on the work plan for this Committee for information.




(4) THAT the work plan for 2002/03, as amended to take account of the abovementioned decisions, be approved.




(5) THAT the Forward Plan now submitted be noted.
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